

Standing Committee on Natural Resources

RNNR • NUMBER 031 • 1st SESSION • 41st PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Thursday, March 15, 2012

Chair

Mr. Leon Benoit

Standing Committee on Natural Resources

Thursday, March 15, 2012

● (0905)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Leon Benoit (Vegreville—Wainwright, CPC)): We are now in a public meeting.

Mr. Gravelle, it's your motion. Go ahead, please.

Mr. Claude Gravelle (Nickel Belt, NDP): Everybody should have a copy of the motion. It's very simple. It requests that we do a study on the ecoEnergy retrofit program. It's a very good program that the government put in place. A lot of people took advantage of it, and it's something that we believe should be made permanent. It saves energy, it saves on greenhouse gases, and it creates employment

We would like to hear from expert witnesses to give us some data, in case the government ever wants to bring it back. This is not trying to force the government to bring it back—we just want to study it. If the government of the day ever decides to bring the program back, they'll have statistics and data to refer to.

[Translation]

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Gravelle.

[English]

Is there any discussion?

Mr. Trost.

Mr. Brad Trost (Saskatoon—Humboldt, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair, and my thanks to Mr. Gravelle for bringing this motion forward.

First of all, we are doing a fair number of reports right now. I was on the industry committee back in 2004 when we started doing reports that never got finished. That was with the minority government. My point is this: when we start to do too many reports, we begin to lose track of where we're going. If we take, say, three or four weeks to do this and then do the write-up for another two, it puts us that much farther from some of the other projects we started back in October.

I appreciate the member's compliments on the government's good programming. I'm sure the minister will take the NDP's endorsement for what it's worth, but I think it behooves this committee to finish some projects before we do it. We have some flexibility for some other small reports we're doing, but it's starting to bend too far. If you want to bring this back in June or next September, it might be more worthwhile thinking about it then. I just don't want to get us on too many reports at this point.

The Chair: Thank you Mr. Trost.

Madame Day.

[Translation]

Mrs. Anne-Marie Day (Charlesbourg—Haute-Saint-Charles, NDP): This program is very important for four reasons: it responds to a significant demand, it creates jobs, it stimulates the economy and it is beneficial for the environment.

I would like to give you some figures. More than 510,000 registrations have been submitted and they have risen in number from 37,500 to 200,000 per year. The program is clearly very popular. As an example, 1,139 grants have been made in my constituency, meaning that 1% of the population has benefited. The government receives more than 500 requests for information per day. That is a significant figure.

In terms of job creation, it means 3,500 person-hours. It is a significant aspect of energy efficiency. The jobs created are well-paid, either in construction, renovation and administration, or for manufacturers, suppliers and wholesalers. The Save ecoENERGY Coalition represents more than 1,600 companies. This has a major impact on, and contributes positively to, the economy. For every \$100 invested, homeowners invest \$10. It brings in taxes. For every dollar invested by homeowners, the government collects \$2 in taxes. One thousand local businesses in the energy efficiency sector are threatened with closure if the ecoENERGY program is not maintained.

In closing, I would like to say that these initiatives correspond fully with Canada's international obligations on reducing greenhouse gas emissions. It is important, therefore, to talk about this program a lot. As the budget will soon be presented, I feel that it is an area where all our energy must be directed.

Thank you.

[English]

The Chair: Mr. Anderson, go ahead.

Mr. David Anderson (Cypress Hills—Grasslands, CPC): I think we can almost call the question here, but I'm very glad to hear the NDP calling this a very good, popular program. They believe in it, Mr. Chair. They see there are some huge benefits to employment and to the environment.

I want to point out they had three chances to vote for it. They opposed it at each point, and I'm sure if we brought it back a fourth time they would be voting against it again, but nevertheless, we appreciate their support for one of our programs, and we can probably put the questions fairly quickly here.

The Chair: Yes, Mr. Gravelle. Do you want to speak to the motion?

Mr. Claude Gravelle: Thank you for your compliments, Mr. Anderson. If you want to bring the ecoEnergy efficiency program in a separate government bill, all by itself, we'll support it 100%, guaranteed, but if you bring it with back-to-work legislation, we're not going to support it.

As Ms. Day said, this is a very beneficial program.

I spoke last night informally to a fellow by the name of Warren Heeley, who is the president of the Heating, Refrigeration and Air Conditioning Institute of Canada. They are telling me it created 350,000 jobs. The cost per job is \$5,700, which is relatively cheap compared to other jobs that are created.

I know what Mr. Trost's concerns are, but if we were to take two weeks or three weeks maximum to look at this, I don't think it would take very long, and it would be a short report because around the table we all agree this is a good thing to look at.

If we could look at it as soon as possible, it would be a benefit to the government.

• (0910)

The Chair: Merci, Monsieur Gravelle.

Mr. Stewart.

Mr. Kennedy Stewart (Burnaby—Douglas, NDP): Looking at some statistics we got this morning that were provided on the program, one thing that popped out at me was how different regions

have used this program differently. There may be a reason to revisit the program just to look at different regions. For example, Alberta, with 11% of the population, received only 4% of the grants. Quebec also isn't using its proportion of the money, so maybe there are different ways of advertising it or something that would make Alberta and Quebec come up to the national level of usage. That would be one reason to take another look at it and maybe call in some experts from the regions to see how it was advertised.

The Chair: Mr. Gravelle, go ahead.

Mr. Claude Gravelle: Could I make just one more comment?

Talking with you, Mr. Anderson, a few weeks ago, if I remember correctly, you said that it wasn't a benefit to rural areas in your neck of the woods. I remember you telling me that rural people don't take advantage of this.

If we were to study ecoEnergy, we could find out why or what could be done so that rural homeowners can take advantage of this program.

The Chair: Thank you.

Seeing no further interventions, I will call the question on Mr. Gravelle's motion.

(Motion negatived)

The Chair: We will move in camera again, so I will suspend for just a minute.

[Proceedings continue in camera]



Canada Post Corporation / Société canadienne des postes

Postage paid

Port payé

Lettermail

Poste-lettre

1782711 Ottawa

If undelivered, return COVER ONLY to: Publishing and Depository Services Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5

En cas de non-livraison, retourner cette COUVERTURE SEULEMENT à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Additional copies may be obtained from: Publishing and Depository Services
Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5
Telephone: 613-941-5995 or 1-800-635-7943
Fax: 613-954-5779 or 1-800-565-7757
publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca
http://publications.gc.ca

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

On peut obtenir des copies supplémentaires en écrivant à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt

Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5 Téléphone : 613-941-5995 ou 1-800-635-7943

Télécopieur: 613-954-5779 ou 1-800-565-7757 publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca http://publications.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca